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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held at Caddington Sports and Social Club 18th February 2019

Present:  Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), J Bean, R Catford, M Tomlin, A Palmer, H Palmer, 

M Morland, S Smith, P Smith, Ward Cllrs K Collins & R Stay, Clerk M Whiting, 12 members of public 

Public participation
Resident thanked council for quick action on Chaul End/Dunstable Road verge.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies received and accepted from Parish Councillor B Fitzsimmons (holiday)
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell: Item 18 Payments and item 11 Bollard quotes
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 14th January 2019 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 

4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
Clerk emailed Tony Keaveney to request information on CBC housing allocation. Out of office until today & will forward response on receipt to Parish Councillors. Clerk to request Tony to attend a meeting.
Contacted Bidwell House who deal with the renewal of the lease between St Albans Diocesan Board of Finance and Caddington Parish Council for park land at Rushmore. They propose to increase annual rent from £400pa £1100pa. Parish Council will need to pay for legal costs in region of £1950. Only prepared to give a 15year lease and will review rent every 5 years. Clerk to request T&C’s, rolling or longer contract, negotiate rent. Discuss at March meeting.
5. CHAIRMAN’S ADDRESS

Chairman welcomed back Clerk Maxine Whiting.

6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL 

Ward Cllr Stay asked if Caddington would welcome a CBC planning training refresher after elections. The planning committee agreed and would welcome any training. Planning Chair Cllr A Palmer feels that CBC planning officers aren’t supporting parish councillors. Ward Cllr Stay advised planning officers are under enormous amounts of strain and not able to respond to queries in a timely manner.
School parking at Five Oaks is still causing residents problems. School are encouraging children to be dropped at Heathfield site and use path. CBC don’t know what the solution is as there was no support for a one way system and there are already extended double yellow lines, bollards and zig zag lines in place. Cllr Morland suggested CBC enforcement officers attend the area at peak school times rather other times during the day. Once a month visit would make a difference and Clerk to also contact school to ask they remind parents and carers to park considerately.

The Heathfield site is still as original plans in the NP for a residential and mixed use and community facility including Health Centre. Currently in discussion with CCG. There is a current need in CBC for approx. 9000 units of accommodation for the elderly. The accommodation on offer at Heathfield will be rentable and affordable and offering a different provision to current planning application in Green Belt for Millfield Lane which will be owner occupier. 

Ward Cllr Collins understands from CBC highways officer Paul Salmon that Dunstable Road improvements will happen in the new financial year.

CBC Housing officer Tony Keaveney can attend a parish council meeting to advise difference between social and affordable housing and information on how to qualify and apply. There will be approx. 27 affordable housing properties at Caddington Woods available between July and September. Clerk to add link to parish council website and give Tony future meeting dates to arrange his attendance.

2017 planning application for land at Dunstable Road and Folly Lane, rear of scout hut, has been recommended for approval by CBC planning officer now that the affordable housing provision of 14 units has been agreed. To be discussed at CBC DMC on 6th March. Traffic calming on Dunstable Road is non-negotiable and will be included in approval as well as water and flooding issues.

Eversholt Beeches planning application has not been called to DMC as no planning reasons to refuse. Will however challenge outstanding screening and access gate issues.

Chaul End roadworks have started. Scheduled for 30 weeks and 2 weeks in. Will hold monthly project meetings and total road closures will be in place overnight for final couple of weeks.

Cllr P Smith as why 2 disabled bays were not implemented at Cricketers as part of TRO. Ward Cllrs advised to make a formal request for these.

7. BRICK BUS SHELTER
Parish Councillors M Russell, S Smith, J Bean, B Fitzsimmons, M Tomlin, H Palmer, A Palmer & Clerk A Whiting met with CBC Ward Cllrs R Stay, K Collins and CBC Highways officer Paul Salmon on 29th January.
CBC advised the shelter is on the public highway according to their definitive map of the area & Parish Council need to prove the CBC definitive map is incorrect.

Contacted Nick Ginger at Machins Solicitors Luton & sent map supplied by CBC. Clerk awaiting response with estimate costs, advice on prevention order & feasible course of action.

8. HEATHFIELD
Update received from Ward Cllr Stay under minute number 6.
9. CCTV
CBC can provide mobile CCTV for fly tipping hotspots, however these are highly in demand and unlikely to receive installation in Caddington in the near future.
It was AGREED to request advice from CBC on legislation required for the parish council to purchase and install these. Also to suggest parish council provide CCTV equipment to enable CBC to prosecute any fly tipping on Highways land.

Cllr Tomlin has found a suitable CCTV camera for £89.99 from Amazon. It was AGREED he purchase this and be reimbursed for the parish council to trial on parish council owned land with CCTV signage already in place.
10. HIGHWAYS
Cllr Tomlin Highways walkabout with CBC was postponed due to bad weather.

Points to raise are lights out on Dunstable Road & Mancroft Road, zebra crossing and Crescent and Five Oaks, Meadow Way grit bin has gone, Hyde Road verges in a mess from vehicles parking on them

Clerk to forward CBC highways verges parking letter to Cllr Tomlin to issue to vehicles found parking on verges.

Clerk to request how to proceed with TRO in Caddington for footway and verge parking enforcement.

Clerk request CBC housing to investigate turning to parking bays.

CBC temporary Luton Road closure 11th – 12th March for surface dressing
11. CHAUL END ROAD BOLLARDS
Cllr M Russell declared a prejudicial interest in this item and left the meeting during discussion. Vice Chair Tomlin chaired.

Clerk obtained 2 quotes. It was AGREED to request Village Garden Services to install at a cost of £593+ VAT.
12. CLUB DEFIBRILLATOR
Quote received from Electrafit for installation of the defibrillator at the sports & social club + £195 + VAT.
Club manager has advised their electrician who they recently used for rewiring of the club & has had experience of installing defibrillators, has offered to install FOC.

It was AGREED Clerk to order defibrillator from Community Heartbeat Trust total £2055 + VAT for delivery direct to Club to arrange FOC installation with their electrician. Also request Club that it is installed at the playing field side of building as this is accessible 24/7 from the footpath.
Resident Mr Gill has also offered to pay for a Defibrillator on Mancroft Road/Crosslands. Parish Council thanked him for his offer and will ask Cllr Fitzsimmons to contact him on his return from holiday to discuss further.
13. WEBSITE & EMAIL
Current email and hosting was set up some time ago before New Leaf Business Solutions built the current website. New Leaf provide support for the website, but not for email & hosting which is currently renewed online through VidaHost. VidaHost have now been taken over by TSO Host and are not upgrading the current plan that hosts Caddington.com and only has limited storage, hence parish councillors issues accessing councillor addresses email.
Toddington Parish Council gave contact details for Steve Jones to assist with email set up as he provides their office support including GDPR compliancy. He also recently helped with the transfer of their old website to the free CBC Beds Parishes website.
It was AGREED to obtain assistance from Steve Jones with current hosting and request assistance with changing host to enable Parish Councillors to have individual email addresses for GDPR compliancy.
14. POLICE

Cllr Tomlin advised there had been 6 offences reported in January.


15. CADDINGTON WATCH

Caddington Watch minutes of meeting on 7th January were circulated to all Councillors.

Street Watch: Police Tri-force investigating simplification of the official vetting process to allow teams to grow.

Speed Watch: New equipment recalled for modification

Neighbourhood Watch: Will meet up with Kensworth to share best practises.

16. PLANNING 

Eversholt Beeches planning application to provide for two residential caravans laying on hardstanding has been discussed by the committee. Committee have no objection to the siting of the caravans, but have strong objection to the additional, unnecessary gateway/opening to the site and of the removal of hedges at that location. Committee request that no additional opening be granted, that the opening be closed off, and hedges are put back.

Millfield Lane Care village application discussed this evening by committee. They will forward their objections and also discuss at a later planning committee. 
17. CORRESPONDENCE

BATPC spring/summer training programme 

CBC Great British Spring Clean 22/3 to 23/4 – email fwd 8/2

CBC recruiting community safety officers – email fwd 8/2
Caddington Pre-School Request to use 2018 grant for storage unit rather than shed? Request refused – Clerk to advise refund grant and re-apply.


18. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment and two authorised signatories were instructed to sign the below cheques:
	Date
	Cheque
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Grand Tot. 

	01/02/2019
	DD
	O2
	PC phone
	£       26.40

	28/02/2019
	SO
	ASK Accounting Services
	Payroll service
	£       25.56

	01/02/2019
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management - Jan18
	£       45.00

	27/02/2019
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary Jan18
	£     549.12

	18/02/2019
	106082
	Kompan
	Wooden trim trail - Rushmore Park
	£   8,928.08

	18/02/2019
	106083
	Village Garden Services
	Grounds Maintenance Jan 19, install posts, plaques, signs, gritting
	£   2,662.40

	18/02/2019
	106084
	EDF
	Rushmore park electric
	£     126.91

	18/02/2019
	106085
	CJ Slade
	Stone for unknown soldier
	£     225.00

	18/02/2019
	106086
	A Whiting
	Office expenses, mileage, internet, ink
	£     124.33

	18/02/2019
	106087
	BATPC
	Membership fee
	£     802.00

	18/02/2019
	106088
	A Whiting
	Final salary
	£   1,055.29

	18/02/2019
	106089
	HMRC
	Tax Ni
	£       94.65

	18/02/2019
	106091
	HMRC
	Tax/NI balance Feb19
	£       71.59

	18/02/2019
	106092
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension
	£     349.13

	18/02/2019
	106093
	Community Heartbeat Trust
	Defibrillator at sports & social club
	£2,466.00

	 
	 
	 
	Total
	£ 17,551.46


It was AGREED to sign a monthly Direct Debit authorisation to EDF Energy for electricity supply to Rushmore Park MUGA & CCTV. Clerk also negotiated a better rate, meaning daily standing charge reduced to 25//day from 80p & unit price to 19.76p from 22.5p. A 7% discount will also be applied to these prices with the monthly Direct Debit.
Public participation

Q How often has parish council gazebo been used? A Only once in last 2 years at the village show. It is available for use though at any public village events.
The following item was discussed under confidential matters and members of the public were asked to leave

19. PERSONNEL
Clerk Maxine Whiting contract (including detail of salary and expenses) had been forwarded to members of the Personnel committee. It was AGREED for Chairman to sign contract. 
Personnel committee to also review Groundsman job description and contract.
Clerk recommended DM Payroll Services as they supply to her other parish councils. Quote received of £102 per annum based on 2 employees. Current provider ASK Accounts are £255.6 + VAT per annum.

It was AGREED to remain with ASK account until this year end and enter into new contract with DM Payroll from April.
Meeting Closed at 9:05pm
4
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------


11th March 2019

